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MINUTES

Executive Committee of the Academic Senate – Special Session
CALIFORNIA STATE UNIVERSITY SAN MARCOS

Wednesday, July 23, 2009

KEL 5207
9 – 11 a.m.
Members Present
Janet McDaniel, Int. Chair/SAC
Rika Yoshii, Vice Chair/APC
Mohammad Oskoorouchi, Secty.



Emily Cutrer, Provost 
Kathleen Watson, BLP
Eun Kang, FAC

 
Yvonne Meulemans, GEC
Allison Carr, LATAC 
Glen Brodowsky, NEAC


Kathy Norman, PAC
Pam Kohlbry, Nursing
Dick Montanari, ASCSU

Fritz Kreisler, CFA

Not Represented
UCC


Staff
Marcia Woolf, Academic Senate Coordinator

I.
Approval of Agenda


Motion #1
M/S/P*



To approve the agenda as presented.

II.
Provost’s Report, Emily Cutrer:   Cutrer noted that she will confer soon with McDaniel to set the agenda for next week’s AALC/EC joint meeting.  Cutrer then responded to a set of questions which had been provided in advance of today’s meeting.  Before doing so, she reminded the Senate EC that there were some questions that she could not answer, or answer to the extent that some might wish, because of the ongoing CFA vote and negotiations.  She began by stating that the reported $3 billion cut to higher education in the legislature’s proposed budget plan does not include cuts in addition to those already proposed for the CSU.  Cutrer indicated that she does not know and cannot speculate about the reason for the Chancellor’s Office recent request that each campus provide a list of their 50 highest paid faculty members; this information is public and CSUSM has provided this information to the Chancellor’s Office.  Concerning the furlough of staff and its impact on the academic program, Cutrer noted that the CSUEU and the MPP/confidential staff will be going into furlough.  The President’s office, working with HR and the Executive Council, has proposed to the Chancellor’s Office a furlough plan for these groups to go into effect August 1 (once approved, the campus at large will be notified).  Any plan for the furlough of faculty is expected to look different than the proposed MPP/staff furlough plan. Once the MPP/staff plan is approved, discussions will begin about how to minimize its impact on academic programs.  There has been consultation with CSUEU (staff bargaining unit) leadership to ensure its concerns are addressed.
 
               Cutrer reported that there have been no layoffs of faculty or staff to date.  Layoffs are governed by the collective bargaining process and, as a result, there will be no layoff committees formed.  Cutrer indicated that, to date, there have not been any non- reappointments issued this summer due to the budget.  Campuses have engaged in exercises to identify possible 10% cuts of the Unit 3 payroll in the event furloughs are voted down (there will either be furloughs or a 10% reduction in the Unit 3 payroll).  We should know in the next few days the outcome of the furlough vote and further planning can then take place.  
 
               Whether or not faculty furloughs are approved, our campus will still have a budget gap and the administration is looking for ways to address this without resorting to layoffs, if possible; a report concerning plans to meet this shortfall is due to the Chancellor’s Office next week.  The administration believes we can close this gap this year by making fiscal (i.e., one-time) cuts.   The timeline for preparing the report to the Chancellor’s Office  is extremely short and the start of the school year is upon us.  In order to meet the CO’s deadline and be prepared for the beginning of the academic year, Provost Cutrer is working with the deans and AVP’s to identify reductions to cover up to $1.6 million of the university’s projected $3.4 million shortfall.  It is anticipated that the university will need to take additional reductions in 2010-2011.  Because of the longer timeline, the university will take advantage of more fully consultative processes in Academic Affairs and at the university level in UBC for those reductions. (Upon conferring with deans and AVPs after the EC  meeting, Cutrer will be asking the joint meeting participants next week to engage in additional conversation regarding the $1.6 million AY 0910 reductions.)
               A question was raised about division salary savings and whether or not they could be used to meet the $1.6 million target; Cutrer noted that such savings are and have been used to meet the division’s budget needs for years.  It was noted that some of the higher education shortfall will be filled in this year with federal stimulus monies, but that next year these funds may not be available.  It is important we find a way to close the current gap so that we do not start the next fiscal year even further in the red.

                Cutrer was asked about possible increases in class sizes and what faculty could do about them.  She pointed out that workload is governed by Article 20 of the Collective Bargaining Agreement.  She indicated that the local CFA and AVP Jennifer Jeffries might be available to brief the Senate EC on Article 20.   
               Cutrer noted that things are changing so rapidly that there may be times when messages from multiple sources contradict or seem to contradict one another.  Many of the changes result from broad consultation and the desire to be appropriately responsive to feedback.   She plans to do whatever she can to keep the Senate apprised of the latest information.
 
               Cutrer expressed her belief that, although all of us will feel the impact of the unprecedented budget situation, we will get through it and continue to thrive.
III.
Chair’s Report, Janet McDaniel:  McDaniel noted that she is serving as interim chair until He returns from China and resumes his role as chair.  She thanked Watson, Yoshii, and Oskoorouchi for making themselves available this summer for campus meetings on behalf of the Senate, and Woolf for her efforts to support this unusually high level of summer Senate activity.  She also thanked the EC members present for attending today during their time off, and acknowledged the provost’s efforts to keep the Senate leadership apprised of budget developments.  She noted that on some campuses there has been no consultation with faculty concerning the budget crisis.  
IV.
CFA Report, Fritz Kreisler:  A written report was provided (attached).  Kreisler recently met with our campus administration and he has been impressed with their sensitivity to the various issues currently impacting faculty.
V.
Reports from College Meetings:  EC members shared information about the nature of recent meetings in which deans sought input from department chairs / program coordinators concerning the campus’s response to an order from the Chancellor’s Office to project the impact of a possible 10% reduction in Unit 3 salaries.  It is likely that this was an exercise designed by the Chancellor’s Office to exert political pressure on CSU faculty to vote for the furlough proposal.

VI.
Preparation for AALC/EC Meeting on July 29    EC members discussed possible topics for the July 29 joint meeting agenda.
VII.
Preparation for Chair’s Meeting with President Haynes on July 27    EC members discussed issues which might be addressed by Haynes in her budget forum next Tuesday, as well as topics for McDaniel and Haynes to discuss one-on-one.
VIII.
Communication with Faculty from EC/Senate    Following a brief discussion, it was agreed that McDaniel will send an e-mailed summary tomorrow to all faculty of the Senate’s summer activities to date.
IX.
Next Steps    EC members agreed to meet one hour prior to the joint AALC/EC meeting on July 29.  It was suggested that the first Senate meeting of the fall be an all-faculty meeting.
Meeting adjourned at 11:05 a.m.

Respectfully submitted by Marcia Woolf, Senate Coordinator

CFA report to Executive Committee of the Academic Senate



July 23, 2009

· Union voting on furloughs ended yesterday afternoon.  We hope to see results before the end of this week.  Remember: a vote “for” furloughs means that a bargaining team from CFA will begin meeting with the Chancellor’s office to discuss the “how” of a furlough program.  It is not  yet determined whether the membership will vote to ratify any agreements reached in this discussion.

· Academic units have been planning contingent scenarios in case the faculty votes against furloughs.

· CFA exec board met yesterday for 1-1/2 hours with Jennifer Jeffries, Michelle Hunt, and Mark Baldwin to discuss in detail article 38 (layoffs) of the Collective Bargaining Agreement.  To lesser degree, we discussed article 20 (workload).  The meeting was extremely fruitful and cooperative, and we were impressed with the efforts by our administrators to want to “do it right” (in case of layoffs) so that they could proceed in as fair and compassionate a manner as possible, should this be necessary.   The workload issues will become very complicated regardless of the outcome of the vote on furloughs.  For example, if there are furloughs, how will faculty workload be affected (to incorporate the approximate 10% loss of wages)?  If furloughs are voted against, such that more layoffs and the cancellation of many classes occur, how will the curriculum be affected and how will this impact workload/teaching load for faculty?  Finally, related to this, how will any kind of change be incorporated into expectations and evaluations for retention and promotion?  We appreciate the opportunity to work so closely and openly with our administrators (on some other campuses it is quite different!).  

Approved by the Executive Committee  













Mohammad Oskoorouchi, Secretary
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